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News from the WSU-Northwestern Washington

Research & Extension Center at Mount Vernon

Summer 2006
Hello from WSU-NWREC, and welcome to the summer edition of our center newsletter. The past 6 months may prove to be some of the most memorable in our center’s history as we witness the completion of WSU’ new Agricultural Research & Technology building.  It’s been quite an experience to watch the untiring efforts of WSU Capital Planning, ARC Architects, Impero Construction Company and many subcontractors and consultants, suddenly materialize before our very eyes!  Further, we have had the pleasure of celebrating Dr. Lindsey du Toit’s award of tenure and Jessica Gigot’s completion of an M.S. degree.  It’s been our privilege to greet special visitors and guests, including Senator Patty Murray, Governor Gregoire’s Executive Policy Advisor, John Mankowski, WSU Master Gardener Plant Faire and “Know & Grow” workshop attendees, and several student groups (Evergreen State College, Seattle Culinary Arts, Everett High School, Dordt College, and WSU Plant Pathology students).  We remain proud of all of the people at WSU-NWREC, staff and volunteers alike, who have worked hard to keep their programs operational during a time of major disruption.  The success of the recent International Spinach Conference, which our staff helped to organize in La Conner, is a case in point.  And we will remain forever grateful to the time, effort and financial gifts provided by our fundraising committee members and community donors—we are getting closer each day to our $1.5 M fundraising goal for the revitalization effort.  You will be hearing more in the future about the many generous gifts that have been made to insure the future of agricultural research and extension activities in northwestern Washington.  Thanks to everyone for continuing support, work, enthusiasm, and patience!

-Debra Ann Inglis, Interim Director/Assistant Dean

-Tim Miller, Associate Weed Scientist

-Lindsey du Toit, Associate Plant Pathologist

-Tom Walters, Assistant Horticulturist

-Gary Moulton, Extension Fruit Horticulturist

Construction Update

Overall, as of July, Phase I construction is 65+% complete.  The exterior skin is nearly finished, interior framing is complete, door and frames are in progress, windows are complete, drywall is ndearly complete, fire sprinkler system is 50+% complete, and painting well underway.  Areas are being prepped for flooring which will be followed by casework. Plumbing rough-in is complete with fixtures and trim to be installed soon. Installation of mechanical room equipment is in progress. Most of the power is now installed with trim and lighting remaining. 
Tentatively, we are anticipating that Phase I construction will conclude sometime towards the end of September.  At that time we will begin moving-in our staff, and start training our maintenance personnel on new building operation systems.  Phase II construction for the site access, parking lot grading and paving, landscaping, and greenhouse work will be completed sometime during mid-to-late November.  December 6 is the date anticipated for our opening ceremonies.  To view some of the photographs that have been taken during the construction project, please see http://mtvernon.wsu.edu
Faculty News
Congratulations
Dr. Lindsey du Toit has been re-appointed to hold the Alfred Christianson Endowed Professorship for the next four years.  The family of Alfred Christianson established the professorship to attract and retain a world-renowned scholar and practitioner with special expertise in vegetable seed science.  Dr. du Toit also has been promoted by WSU to associate professor rank with tenure, and received an Early Career Award by The American Phytopathological Society (the award honors a plant pathologist belonging to the APS Pacific Division who has 10 or fewer years of postgraduate experience and/or service).  
Dr. Debbie Inglis received the Distinguished Service award from The Western Washington Horticultural Association in January. 
Dr. Tim Miller is now serving as President of the Western Weed Science Society. Dr. Tom Walters is currently serving as vice-president of the National Bramble Growers' Association.
Travels

Dec 05.  Dr. Lindsey du Toit spent 2 weeks in New Zealand, at the invitation of A.S. Wilcox & Sons Ltd and Seminis Vegetable Seeds, to meet with vegetable and seed growers, company reps, breeders, and consultants.  Dr. du Toit presented seminars on onion production in Washington, and neck rot and Iris yellow spot virus of onion to growers in Pukekohe, NZ and to the Southern Packers in Ashburton, NZ.  She also participated in disease management discussions and field tours of onion and vegetable seed crops.  She gave a seminar titled “Vegetable seed crop disease research in Washington State” to researchers, breeders, and growers at New Zealand Crop & Food in Lincoln, New Zealand.

Dec 05. Dr. Tim Miller and Dr. Tom Walters attended the Ninth International Rubus and Ribes Symposium, Pucon, Chile.
Mar 30.  Dr. Lindsey du Toit participated in a meeting of the Onion Thrips and Iris Yellow Spot Virus (IYSV) Focus Group at Colorado State University in Fort Collins, CO. The group consisted of USDA personnel, researchers, and the president of the National Onion Association, Wayne Mininger; all met to discuss and plan procuring resources for further research to develop more effective management programs for thrips and IYSV in onion bulb and seed crops in the USA.
June 06. Dr. Tom Walters and Mike Particka attended the ITRC irrigation systems evaluation workshop in St. Luis Obispo and San Joaquin valley, California. They are coordinating a statewide series of irrigation system evaluations for berry growers in Washington State.

Jul 13-14.  For the first time, the Annual International Spinach Conference was held in northwestern Washington, the largest spinach seed production region in the United States. Over 150 spinach growers, researchers, breeders, consultants, seed dealers, field representatives and extension educators traveled to La Conner, some from as far away as Denmark, England, Holland, Japan and New Zealand.  Presentations covered topics on general production, weed control, horticulture and plant pathology in spinach and spinach seed production, and participants toured 14 local seed processing facilities and local seed fields (see photo below).  Staff at WSU-NWREC helped coordinate the conference, which was sponsored by 13 seed companies and services based in Washington and California.
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Graduate Student and Student News

Tyler Breum, has joined the weed science program as an M.S. student to work under Dr. Tim Miller on organic transitional cover crops.

Jessica Gigot, recently completed an M.S. degree in plant pathology.  She worked under Dr. Debbie Inglis, and her thesis was, “Survival of Phytophthora infestans on volunteer potato plants.

Leigh Ann Harrison will be joining the seed pathology program as a Ph.D. student in September to work under Dr. Lindsey du Toit on Fusarium wilt in spinach seed crops.  The Robert MacDonald Vegetable Seed Memorial Fund will partially support her study.
Apr 1.  Nearly 30 horticulture students from Everett High School toured WSU-NWREC, including the Display Gardens, to learn about agricultural and horticultural research, and career options in plant pathology, horticulture, and weed science.  Lindsey du Toit led the tour.
May 18.  Mount Vernon High School held its first annual Sci-Tech event. Lindsey du Toit and Mike Derie set up a plant pathology display with plant pathogens growing in Petri dishes, plants infected with diseases, a PCR gel and dark box for students to see DNA isolated from onion bacterial pathogens, and a dissecting microscope for students to view nematodes feeding on fungi in a Petri dish. Tom Walters and Tim Miller set up displays on small fruit horticulture and weed science. Other displays were set up by various colleges, universities, businesses, and science-related organizations to promote science and technology among elementary, middle, and high school students in the county.

Jun 2.  Tom Walters and Debbie Inglis met with the Evergreen State College "Ecological Agriculture" students, and gave a tour of WSU-NWREC small fruit research trials and the plant pathology laboratory.
Jun 29.  Approximately 50 Seattle Culinary Arts’ students and 7 WSU plant pathology graduate students toured WSU-NWREC and the Display Gardens to learn about agricultural and horticultural research.  Faculty and Volunteers, De Arbogast, Ellen Cooley, Lindsey du Toit, Gary Moulton, Debbie Inglis, and Judy Callahan led the tours.
Jul 21.  Debbie Inglis met with 10 Dordt College Ecological Agriculture students for a tour of the center’s field research activities.
Presentations
Jan 4-5 at Western Washington Horticultural Association Annual Convention in SeaTac, WA, “Disease management in vegetable crops: 2005 Research report” and “Crucifer quarantine issues for western Washington: What are the issues“ by Lindsey du Toit.
Jan 4-5 at Western Washington Horticultural Association Annual Convention in SeaTac, WA, “Weed management in spinach, beets and Swiss chard seed crops”, “Post-bloom weed control in tulip (2004-2005)”, “Weed control in vegetables: Research progress in 2005”, and “Weed control in small fruit: Research progress in 2005”, all by Tim Miller.
Jan 4-5 at Western Washington Horticultural Association Annual Convention in SeaTac, WA, “Growing wine grapes in western Washington“ by Gary Moulton.
Jan 5 at Western Washington Horticultural Association Annual Convention in SeaTac, WA, "Establishing Blueberry Plantings" by Tom Walters."
Jan 5 at Skagit Men’s Garden Club in Mount Vernon, “Principles of disease management” by Lindsey du Toit.

Jan 9-10. Dr Tom Walters and Craig Ford (Sakuma Bros. Farms) hosted the 57th Annual Western Small Fruits Pest Conference, at WSU-NWREC. Attendees from the small fruit research and industry communities came from Washington, Oregon, California and British Columbia for focused discussions of disease and insect problems on strawberry, blackberry, blueberry and raspberry.

Jan 10 at Western Vegetable Disease Conference, Portland, OR, “2005 Research on diseases of vegetable seed crops in Washington” by Lindsey du Toit.
Jan 12 at Fourth Organic Seed Growers Conference in Troutdale, OR, “Seedborne diseases: An overview” by Lindsey du Toit.
Jan 12 at Willamette Valley Horticultural Society Meeting in Wilsonville, OR, “Weed Control Research Update: Strawberries, raspberries, and blueberries” by Tim Miller.
Jan 20 at Annual Conference of the Columbia Basin Vegetable Seed Association in Moses Lake, WA, “Iris yellow spot virus in onion bulb and seed crops”, and “Bactericides in seed carrots” by Lindsey du Toit.
Jan 25 at Skagit Co. Master Livestock Advisor training in Mount Vernon, “Managing Noxious Weeds in Western Washington Pastures” by Tim Miller.
Jan 27 at WSU-NWREC, “The future of Ag Weather Net in western Washington”, Dr. Fran Pierce of WSU-Prosser IAREC.

Feb 16 at Washington State Potato Commission Research Review in Pullman, WA, “Verticillium wilt in western Washington: Potatoes” by Debbie Inglis.
Feb 16 at Skagit Farmers’ Supply Growers Meeting in Mount Vernon, "Seedborne diseases: An overview" by Lindsey du Toit.
Feb 18 at Lower Mainland Horticultural Association Short Course in Abbotsford, BC, “Developments in Blueberry Weed Control” by Tim Miller.
Feb 19 at Organic Seed Growers’ Conference in Victoria. B.C. "Seedborne diseases in organic seed production" by Lindsey du Toit.
Feb 24 at Western Washington Potato Workshop in Mount Vernon, “Soilborne plant pathogens, and long-term potato production in northwestern Washington”, and “A second look at controlling late blight on organic potatoes in western Washington” by Debbie Inglis.

Mar 1 to Eaglemont Rotary Club in Mount Vernon, “Revitalization of WSU-NWREC” by D. Inglis.

Mar 7 at Wilburn-Ellis/Alf Christianson Seed Company Growers’ Program in Mount Vernon, 
"Diseases of vegetable seed crops in western Washington " by Lindsey du Toit.
Mar 7 at Wilbur-Ellis/Alf Christianson Seed Company Growers’ Program in Mount Vernon, “Weed Control in Vegetable Seed Crops” by Tim Miller.
Mar 22-23 at the 55th Annual Muck Vegetable Growers’ Conference in Bradford, Ontario, CA, "Iris yellow spot virus in onions. What is it? Where is it? What can we do about it?" by Lindsey du Toit.
Also, “Weed Management for Master Gardeners”, Island/San Juan, Skagit, Snohomish, King, and Pierce counties (Jan 20 in Puyallup, Jan 24 in Seattle, Jan 26 in Everett, Feb 21 in Coupeville and Mount Vernon) and “IPM for Weeds” for WSU Pesticide License Recertification Program (Jan 19 in Mill Creek, Jan 30 in Lacey, Mar 1 in Seattle, Apr 12 in Bellingham), all by Tim Miller.
Apr 12 at WSU Pesticide Pre-license Training in Puyallup, WA, 12 “Weed Control Principles” by Tim Miller.
Apr 13. WSU Beach Watchers of Camano Island met for a training class at WSU-NWREC to learn more about the revitalization effort, the vegetable seed industry, and the Farming for Wildlife project.  Debbie Inglis, Mike Derie, and Kevin Morse of The Nature Conservancy, presented.
Apr 20 at Portland Parks and Recreation Recertification Meeting in Portland, OR, “Herbicide Leachability and Toxicology:  An Interpreter’s Guide” by Tim Miller.
Apr 25 at WSU Master Gardener Discovery Garden Know & Grow workshop, "Biology and management of black spot on roses” by Debbie Inglis and Bob Hart.
Apr 28 at Southwestern WA County Weed Control Program in Chehalis, WA, “Knotweed Research Trials in Washington” by Tim Miller.
May 2.  Debbie Inglis participated with community leaders in an Ag Round Table discussion for Skagit County held at WSU-NWREC with Senator Patty Murray and members of her staff.
May 17. WSU-NWREC Bulb Field Day, organized by Tim Miller and Gary Chastagner.

May 23 at the Organic Seed Alliance Spinach Seed Field Day in Sequim, WA, a workshop on "Spinach diseases: Field identification, implications, and management practices" by Dr. Lindsey du Toit. The presentation can be viewed at http://www.seedalliance.org/uploads/pdf/SpinachDiseases.pdf
May 23 at WSU Master Gardener Discovery Garden Know & Grow workshop, "Noxious weed identification and control” by Tim Miller and Jane Wentworth.

May 30.  Debbie Inglis participated with Skagit County community leaders in an Ag Round Table discussion with members of Washington State House of Representatives' Committee on Agriculture, Trade & Economic Development the Cotton Tree Inn in Mount Vernon.
Jun 1.  Debbie Inglis met with Columbia Basin Vegetable Seed Field Reps 1 in Moses Lake to discuss WSU-CAHNRS strategic plan and legislative initiative.
Jun 1.  Don McMoran and Lindsey du Toit helped to organize the annual June Vegetable Seed Pinning at WSU-NWREC.
Jun 13-15 at the APS Pacific Division meeting in Boise, ID, a scientific paper titled "Evaluation of fungicide seed treatments for control of Phoma lingam in brassica vegetables" by Mike Derie and Lindsey du Toit.

Jun 13-15 at the APS Pacific Division meeting in Boise, ID, a scientific paper titled "Emergence of Iris yellow spot virus in the western U.S." by David Gent, Lindsey du Toit, Krishna Mohan, Hanu Pappu, and Howard Schwartz.
Jun 20 at WSU Master Gardener Discovery Garden Know & Grow workshop, "Of cabbages and kale” by Lindsey du Toit and Marcia Hunt.

Jul 6 at Sakuma Farms and WSU-NWREC, “Raspberry mechanical harvest trial” and “Small Fruits Open House”, respectively, organized by Tom Walters.

Jul 8 at WSU-NWREC, Cherry Harvest Day with Western Washington Fruit Research Foundation.

Jul 25 at WSU Master Gardener Discovery Garden Know & Grow workshop, "Water management in the home garden” by Tom Walters and Sue Sievers.

Publications

du Toit, L. J. 2006.  Pages 17-22 in Proceedings of the Western Washington Horticultural Association, Puget Sound Seed Growers’ Association and Northwest Bulb Growers’ Association. Disease management in vegetable seed crops: 2005.
du Toit, L.J. 2006.  Seedborne diseases of carrot. Carrot Country 14 (1):13-15.

du Toit, Miller, T.W., Libbey, C.R., Derie, M.L., Peterson, R.K.  2006.  Evaluation of mustard cover/biofumigant crops for management of Fusarium wilt in spinach seed crops, 2004-2005.  Biological & Cultural Tests 21:V001.
du Toit, L.J. and Derie, M.L. 2006.  Evaluation of Actigard, bactericides, and compost teas for control of bacterial blight in carrot seed crops, 2005.  Fungicide & Nematicide Tests 61:V042.

du Toit, L.J. Derie, M.L., and Brissey, L.M. and Lloyed, N.  2006.  Evaluation of yield loss caused by leaf spot fungi in spinach seed crops, 2005.  Fungicide & Nematicide Tests 61:V044.
du Toit, L.J., Derie, M.L., Morrison, R.H., and Brown, P.R.  2006.  Evaluation of Endura EG and Rovral 4F as seed treatments for control of black leg of cauliflower, 2004.  Fungicide & Nematicide Tests 61:V043.

du Toit, L.J., Derie, M.L., and Brissey, L.M.  2006.  Evaluation of fungicide seed treatments for control of black leg of cabbage, 2005.  Fungicide & Nematicide Tests 61:V041.

Glawe, D.A., Dugan, F.M., du Toit, L.J., Liu,Y., and Rogers, J.D. 2006. Leveillula taurica in Washington State: A case history. Phytopathology 96:S168 (abstract).


Gundersen, B. and Inglis, D.  2006.  Evaluation of seed, in-furrow and foliar treatments for 


control of root rot on peas, 2005.  Fungicide and Nematicide Tests 61:V130.
Kempler C., Daubeny H., Frey L., Walters T.  ‘06. ‘Chemainus’ Red Raspberry. HortSci. (in press).
Miller, T.W.  2005.  Effects of primocane suppression programs on weed management and 
productivity of red raspberry.  Abstract and poster presentation, 9th International Rubus and Ribes 
Symposium, Pucon, Chile.

Miller, T.W. and D.E. D’Auria.  2006.  Effects of herbicide, tillage, and grass seeding on wild 
chervil (Anthriscus sylvestris).  Abstract and poster presentation, 46th Meeting of the Weed 
Science Society of America, New York, NY.

Miller, T.W. and C. R. Libbey.  2006.  Post-bloom herbicides in tulip.  Abstract and poster 
presentation, 59th Meeting of the Western Society of Weed Science, Reno, NV.

Miller, T.W. and C. Lucero.  2006.  Control of meadow knapweed using herbicides and mowing.  
Abstract and Oral presentation, 59th Meeting of the Western Society of Weed Science, Reno, NV.

Miller, T.W., B.G. Maupin, R.K. Peterson, and C.R. Libbey.  2006.  Comparison of four programs 
for control of perennial weeds in blueberry.  Abstract and oral presentation, 46th Meeting of the 
Weed Science Society of America, New York, NY.

Moulton, G. and King, J..  2005.  WSU EB2001. Growing Wine Grapes in Western Washington.

http://cru84/cahe.wsu.edu/cgi-bin/pubs/EB2001.html
Moulton, G. and King, J. 2006.  WSU EB2002.  New Alternative Fruit Crops for Western Washington. http://cru84.cahe.wsu.edu/cgi-bin/pubs/EB2002.html
Moulton, G. and King J.  2006.  WSU EB 0937.  Fruit handbook for Western Washington:  Varieties and Culture. http://cru84.cahe.wsu.edu/cgi-bin/pubs/EB0937.html 
Novy, R.G., Love, S.L., Corsini, D.L., Pavek, J.J., Whitworth, J.L., Mosley, A.R., James, S.R., Hane, D.C., Shock, C.C., Rykbost, K.A., Brown, C.R., Thornton, R.E., Knowles, N.R., Pavek, M.J., Olsen, N., and Inglis, D.A.  2006.  Defender:  A high-yielding, processing potato cultivar with foliar and tuber resistance to late blight.  Amer. J. Potato Research 83:9-19.

Pappu, H.R., du Toit, L.J., Schwartz, H.F., and Mohan, K. 2006. Sequence diversity of the 
nucleoprotein gene of Iris yellow spot virus (genus Tospovirus, family Bunyaviridae) isolates from the western region of the United States. Archives of Virology 151:1015-1023.
Pappu, H.R., Rosales, I.M., Druffel, K., and du Toit, L.J. 2006. Serological and molecular tools for detection of Iris yellow spot virus. Phytopathology 96:S89 (abstract).

Villarroel, M.I., du Toit, L.J., and Correll, J.C. 2006. Genetic and molecular characterization of Verticillium dahliae from spinach and screening for disease resistance. Phytopath 96:S118 (Abstr).

The June 2006 newsletter of the PNW Vegetable Extension Group (PNW VEG), edited by Lindsey du Toit and Debra Inglis, has been posted on the PNW VEG website at http://mtvernon.wsu.edu/path_team/currentnewlet.htm.  The newsletter highlights expansion of the group's focus to include vegetable specialists in ID, OR, and WA; and, presents information on two pests of importance to vegetable crops in the PNW, the potato cyst and pea cyst nematodes. 
 
Yenish, J., A. Halpern, and T. Miller.  2006.  Butterfly Bush, WSU Extension Bulletin EB2007E.

Research and Extension Grants

$1,000 to Lindsey du Toit from the Pacific Northwest Vegetable Association for “Research on onion bulb and seed crop diseases.”
$2,330 to Tim Miller from the Washington State Red Raspberry Commission for “Testing 
herbicides for control of Canada thistle in red raspberry.”
$4,000 to Gary Moulton from Wine Advisory Board for “Evaluation of apple cultivars for hard cider production.”
$4,449 to Tom Walters, D. Bryla, and W. Yang from W. Washington Strawberry Commission for “Field evaluation of strawberry irrigation systems.”

$4,600 to Tim Miller from the Washington State Commission on Pesticide Registration for 
“Testing alternate year raspberry culture for improved perennial weed control in red raspberry.”
$4,610 to Tim Miller from Northwest Ag Research Foundation and Puget Sound Seed Growers for “Weed control in vegetable seed crops.”
$4,728 to Tim Miller from the Washington State Blueberry Commission to Tim Miller for 
“Perennial weed control testing in blueberry.”
$5,565 to Tim Miller from Northwest Ag Research Foundation for “Weed control in peas.”

$6,000 to Lindsey du Toit, Phillip Brown (Alf Christianson Seed Co.), and Naidu Rayapati (WSU-Prosser IAREC) from Washington State Commission on Pesticide Registration to investigate “Cucumber mosaic virus in spinach seed crops in western Washington”, with a match of $3,000 from the Puget Sound Seed Growers’ Association via Northwest Ag Research Foundation, plus $1,000 from seed companies.

$6,560 to Debbie Inglis from Washington State Potato Commission for “Verticillium wilt on

Vegetables in western Washington: Potatoes.”
$6,700 to Gary Moulton from Northwest Ag Research Foundation on “Alternative fruit crops for a cool marine climate.”

$6,700 to Gary Moulton from Northwest Ag Research Foundation on “Growing wine grapes in a maritime climate.”

$7,041 to Tom Walters, G. G. Grove, and P. P. Moore from Washington Red Raspberry Commission on “Effects of drip tape placement on spread of raspberry root rot caused by Phytophthora fragariae var. rubi.” 
$7,500 to Lindsey du Toit from Columbia Basin Vegetable Seed Association on “Iris yellow spot virus management in onion seed.”

$7,618 to Tom Walters, and P. P. Moore from Northwest Agricultural Research Foundation on “Evaluation of small fruits at WSU Mount Vernon.”

$7,645 from the Washington State Red Raspberry Commission to Tim Miller for testing Alternate 
year raspberry culture for improved perennial weed control in red raspberry.”
$8,000 to Lindsey du Toit for each of 3 yr from the Robert MacDonald Vegetable Seed Memorial Fund, in support of a PhD student to work on “Fusarium wilt of spinach seed crops in western Washington.”

$8,898 to Tom Walters, D. Bryla, and W. Yang from Washington Blueberry Commission on “Field evaluation of blueberry irrigation systems.”

$9,300 to Lindsey du Toit from the Washington State Commission on Pesticide Registration for “Effect of powdery mildew on carrot seed production in Washington” with a $5,000 match from the Columbia Basin Vegetable Seed Association via Northwest Ag Research Foundation.
$9,347 to Gary Moulton from Washington State Nurseryman’s Association for “Genetic disease resistance in ornamental tree fruit.”

$9,425 to Tim Miller from Northwest Ag Research Foundation for “Weed control in cucumbers.”

$10,000 to Gary Moulton from Wine Advisory Board for “Evaluation of wine grape cultural methods and cultivars in a cool maritime climate.”
$10,258 to Tom Walters from Washington Red Raspberry Commission on “Irrigation deficits at critical raspberry developmental stages and cover crops to reduce nitrate leaching potential.” 
$10,401 to Tom Walters from Washington Blueberry Commission on “Irrigation deficits at critical blueberry developmental stages.” 
$10,830 to Tim Miller from the Washington State Strawberry Commission for “Herbicide testing in 
strawberry.”
$10,895 to Lindsey du Toit from Washington State Commission on Pesticide Registration for “Development of a soil bioassay and evaluation of liming for control of Fusarium wilt in spinach seed crops in western Washington”, with a match of $7,895 from the Puget Sound Seed Growers’ Association via Northwest Ag Research Foundation.

$16,000 to Pat Moore and Dr. Tom Walters from the Washington Strawberry Commission on “Genetic improvement in strawberry”.

$17,000 to Gary Moulton from Western Washington Fruit Research Foundation for “Evaluation of apple cultivars, pear and Asian pear cultivars, stone fruit cultivars and unusual fruit in a maritime climate”

$40,000.  Lindsey du Toit received the Alfred Christianson Endowed Professorship for research on vegetable seed production in western Washington ($10,000 for each of 4 years).

Staff News

Juan Alonso, maintenance mechanic, visited WSU Pullman for advanced training on building maintenance and care; Juan will be supervising the new utility worker position coming soon to WSU-NWREC.  

Congratulations to Mike Derie on his 20th anniversary with WSU!  Mike formerly worked with Dick Gabrielson in the seed pathology program at WSU-Puyallup, and now is research technologist in the seed pathology program with Lindsey du Toit at WSU-NWREC.

Ron Dralle, maintenance mechanic, is working with Ion Manea of ManIon Co. on practicality of growing sunflowers in northwestern Washington as a potential bio-fuel crop.

Dan Gorton, maintenance mechanic, recently completed coursework on operation and maintenance of on-site treatment facilities and wastewater sampling; Dan will be overseeing WSU-NWREC’s new septic system.  Dan also gave a tour of the new building to Skagit Men’s Garden Club in early July, and explained some of the new building systems.
Many thanks to Kathy Gleissner for the first major overhaul done in a couple of years to WSU-NWREC’s website.  You can see some of the new changes at http://mtvernon.wsu.edu  Great job, Kathy!  Kathy completed her ATA degree in multimedia and interactive technology from Skagit Valley College in June 2006.
Pat King, Administrative Manager, recently organized individual sessions for staff who participate in TIAA-CREF, one of WSU’s retirement programs.  The objective of the sessions was to help employees determine personal retirement investment preferences and objectives.
Kay Oakley, Whatcom Co. Extension, is working on a greenhouse project studying the potential of anaerobically digested dairy waste as a fiber-based medium for greenhouse floriculture crops.  

Kay has B.S. and M.S. degrees in horticulture from the University of Kentucky.  She is working under the direction of Craig MacConnell on the Nutrient Management project.

Judith Ring is helping out in the front office with administrative work.  Judith taught English literature and writing at the University of Massachusetts in Boston.  She is a WSU Skagit Co. Extension Master Gardener and a Skagit Co. Master Composter/Recycler.

Dr. Tom Walters has hired Mike Particka as an AP associate in research for the new small fruit horticulture program.  Mike has an M.S. degree in horticulture from the University of Wisconsin.

Tom also recently welcomed Leah Wilhoit who has a B.S. in plant biology from Montana State University, as an assistant.

Excerpt From WEST X NORTHWEST (WSU-Puyallup newsletter)
R&E Centers Are Vital to Our Constituents

Recently, I again was reminded of the vital role that R&E Centers play in their constituent’s livelihoods.  The reminder centered around WSU-NWREC and the vegetable seed industry, but similar cases can be made for all of WSU’s R&E Centers.  


New legislative funding in support of bio-fuel crops and the immediate prospect that canola could be planted this season in Skagit County, outside of normal brassica field crop assignment rules, created a potential crisis for the area’s brassica seed crops already in the ground.  Fast action by WSU-NWREC research and extension scientists, local seed companies, and WSDA officials resulted in an emergency meeting at the center on very short notice.  


All aspects of the problem (regulatory, environmental, production) were discussed, and measured responses were considered.  Discussions in the future will focus on the i) conflicts created by planting crucifer crops for biodiesel in or near crucifer seed production areas, ii) potential legislation which could protect selected vegetable seed production areas in the state from oil seed production threats, and iii) need for large-scale WSU field demonstration trials at appropriate locations to provide research-based information and outreach.  


I’m confident that only an R&E Center directly situated in a production region has the capacity to provide such a forum: scientific and outreach expertise, knowledge of production practices, and appropriate industry and governmental contacts.  In this instance, WSU-NWREC has all of the necessary elements to protect a vital crop as well as an important new one. 

–Debbie Inglis, Interim Director/Assistant Dean

(For more information about this issue, contact Dr. Tim Miller or Dr. Lindsey du Toit)
Upcoming WSU-NWREC Events and Field Days (see http://mtvernon.wsu.edu )
Aug 22-- Know & Grow Workshop in the Discovery Garden

Sep 9 –    WWFRF Harvest day for Asian Pears and early Apples

Sep 19 –  Know & Grow Workshop in the Discovery Garden
Sep 22—  WSU-NWREC staff begin move into new Agricultural Research & Technology building
Oct 14 –   WWFRF Fall Field Day: Antique Apples

Oct 14 –   WWFRF Harvest Day:  Apples and Pears

Dec 6 –    Anticipated Grand Opening for new Agricultural Research & Technology Building!
Dec 11-16-- Hard Cider Workshop
Due to mailing costs we are beginning to transition into electronic distribution of this newsletter.  Please let us know your e-mail address by contacting: nwrec@wsu.edu
--Permission to reprint the WSU-NWREC newsletter is granted, provided the intended meaning is not changed and explicit credit is given to the publication source.—
WSU-NWREC

16650 State Route 536

Mount Vernon, WA 98273
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